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newsletter

	Issue Twenty

	March 2003


Welcome to the March issue of the NMDC newsletter.  This spring is very busy for NMDC with several of our large projects starting to get off the ground.  
As always, we are very grateful for the contributions and suggestions we have received for the newsletter.  Please keep sending them in! 
	NMDC News


	Latest Spoliation Research Published
Museums and galleries throughout the UK have published a further update on their research into the provenance of works in their collections covering the period 1933-45. The latest findings have just been published on the NMDC website: www.nationalmuseums.org.uk/spoliation.html  

Resource provided funding to enable art historian, Missy Mixon to undertake provenance research on non-national museums collections.  This funding had now been extended for a further 12 months to enable this valuable work to continue.  The funding from Resource has enabled the website to be developed and it now has fully searchable database.  This should make it much easier to search across different collections.


	Public Sector Information
The EU Directive on the re-use and commercial exploitation of public sector information had its first reading by the European Parliament on 12 February 2003.  The exemptions for educational and cultural establishments were included.  This is excellent news for museums and libraries and a demonstration of the value of coordinated action.  We will continue to monitor the progress of the Directive through the European Parliament but it seems unlikely that further amendments concerning educational and cultural institutions will be re-introduced during the later stages.


NMDC newsletters can also be found on our website - www.nationalmuseums.org.uk



	Creativity Group
NMDC’s new Creativity Group, chaired by Lindsay Sharp, Director of the National Museum of Science and Industry, met for the first time on 28 February.  The group aims to highlight the value and impact of creativity in museums both in terms of their own practice and of their being a source of inspiration beyond the sector.  The group will produce a report to be launched in February 2004 in time for the next Spending Review and sees its work very much as complementing the impact study being let by Sir Neil Chalmers.


	Regional Affairs
Work is underway on our ‘National Dimensions’ project.  The resulting report, to be published in Autumn 2003 will in part by an advocacy piece but will also analyse existing collaborations, what works best and where additional funding should be allocated.  In this respect, the aim is that it will feed into more strategic and coordinated relationships across the sector.  Charles Saumarez Smith, who chairs the Regional Affairs Committee, has written to Directors with an outline of the programme of work and asking for nominations for a key contact in each museum.


	PR Group
The PR Group held a well-attended meeting at the Natural History Museum on 11 February.  David Sillitoe, BBC Arts Correspondent, came and gave a highly entertaining and informative presentation on developing interesting angles on exhibitions and news.


	All Party Arts & Heritage Group

NMDC’s Executive Committee had lunch with representatives of the All Party Parliamentary Arts and Heritage Group on 13 February.  This provided the opportunity for a very useful general discussion about areas of interest.  More specifically, they discussed NMDC’s new project lead by Neil Chalmers to aimed at demonstrating the impact of national museums and relating that to the need for this to be properly funded. This was favourably received and Sir Patrick Cormack offered advice and steering on the future development of the project.


www.nationalmuseums.org.uk


	Freedom of Information
The Freedom of Information Working Group met on 25 February.  Martin Green, Head of Information Management Projects at DCMS and Anna Milton, DCMS Legal Advisor, attended the meeting.  There was useful discussion about queries over particular exemptions and how DCMS intends to monitor implementation and compliance of the Freedom of Information Act within its sponsored-bodies.  The Group is producing a list of types of museum information for which exemptions may apply.  This will be available on-line shortly.  The group is also developing a model action plan for implementation of the Act.


	Current Issues


	Phase One Hubs Announced
Resource has announced the three English regions selected to lead the implementation of Renaissance in the Regions.  The North East, South West and West Midlands will be in the first phase of Renaissance, in which Resource is channelling £70 m over the next four years.   The six other Hubs will also receive funding under the Renaissance programme, but the phase one Hubs will receive priority investment.  These three are expected to demonstrate clear, tangible improvements to users’ experiences of museums.  The focus will initially be on education and learning, though Hubs will also be expected to develop better staff skills, training and leadership, improved marketing to attract new visitors from all sectors of the community, and closer working relationships with key partners including national museums.  NMDC’s National Dimensions project will highlight areas for future collaboration and partnership.


	Lottery Good Causes to Merge
The Government has announced that two National Lottery distributors – the New Opportunities Fund and the Community Fund – are to be merged.  This means that more than 50% of the money raised for good causes will, in future, be distributed by a single body.  The new body’s top priority will be to improve the quality of life in communities and promote social inclusion.  

The announcement follows a consultation on Lottery distribution policy last year.  A summary of the consultation responses can be found at www.culture.gov.uk/lottery/review_lottery_funding.htm




	Cultural Strategy for London
Ken Livingstone, Mayor of London, has launched his draft Cultural Strategy for London.  London: Cultural Capital outlines the first co-ordinated strategic approach to arts, sport, heritage and creative industries in London and a ten-year plan to develop the capital as a centre of cultural excellence and creativity.  The strategy has four key objectives based on excellence, creativity, access and value.  The Mayor intends to champion the cause of the Capitals world-class cultural institutions by highlighting their need for investment.  The plans include the Mayor’s 100 Public Spaces project, led by architect Richard Rogers, the pilot for which will be the upgrading of Exhibition Road area vastly improving the environment around the South Kensington museums.  The Mayor also plans to develop Trafalgar Square as a venue for cultural events in collaboration with the National Gallery, National Portrait Gallery and other neighbouring institutions. 
The draft strategy will now be subject to scrutiny by the London Assembly, before the public consultation period begins in May. 

The strategy can be found at: www.london.gov.uk/mayor/strategies/culture/index.jsp


	National Lottery Raises £13bn

The National Lottery has raised £13.9 billion for good causes since its launch eight years ago.  DCMS Minister, Richard Caborn MP made the announcement in response to written questions from Nigel Evans MP.


	Government Response to Free Admission Report
The Government has published its response to the House of Commons Culture, Media and Sport Committee report National Museums and Galleries: Funding and Free Admission.  
Committee had recommended that national museums should have greater financial flexibility, including the right to borrow.  The response says the “Government has yet to be convinced that there is a case for allowing the sponsored museum and galleries to borrow, particularly when they already receive substantial grant-in-aid on top of their self-generated income.  However if the museums and galleries can make a persuasive case the government will consider it.”  NMDC’s Governance Committee will be looking at how best to take this forward.
The full response can be found at www.culture.gov.uk/
heritage/national_museums_funding.html


	Museums Joint 'Innovative Management' Programme
The British Museum and V&A Museum launched a pilot for the Innovative Management Development programme at the end of January. The museums will pool resources and build further partnerships to collaborate in a joint approach to common issues.  It is hoped that the continuous development of good management practice will enable both museums to operate more effectively in a fast changing environment.  In turn they will be able to share this experience and development with their colleagues in the Regions and act as mentors to other managers in the sector.
Eight middle managers from a cross section of functions within each museum (16 in total) will attend ten modules over a year, supported in the interim by action learning sets to enable problem solving and scenario planning across both organisations. There will be the opportunity for personal support through skills sharing and mentoring and the option to gain an NVQ in Management. 
The concept was initially developed by the Training managers of the London Museum and Gallery Consortium (V&A, British Museum, Natural History, Science and National Gallery) and taken forward by the V&A and BM as a pilot. The Central London Learning Skills Council are  funding 50% of the costs.




	Work Starts on New Flagship Museum
The Welsh Assembly Government’s First Minister, the Rt Hon Rhodri Morgan AM, began initial foundation works to Swansea’s new £30million National Museum last month.  The new Museum, which is to open in Spring 2005, will tell the story of Wales’ industrial and maritime heritage and its role in shaping today’s economy and society.  Delivery of the Project is being managed by the National Waterfront Museum Swansea, a company formed in partnership by the National Museums & Galleries of Wales and the City & County of Swansea.  The Museum will showcase exhibits from both Partners’ collections.
The Museum will be the centrepiece of the redevelopment of Swansea’s Maritime Quarter, while also being a flagship development for NMGW acting as a ‘gateway’ to its other industrial heritage sites across Wales. The new building, designed by Wilkinson Eyre Architects (Stirling Prize for Architecture Award winners for the Millennium Bridge at Gateshead) will incorporate much of the Grade II listed warehouse, former home of the Swansea Maritime & Industrial Museum.
Funding of £25.6m has already been secured including £11m from the Heritage Lottery Fund, as well as capital investment by the Partners and the Welsh Assembly Government, grant aid from the Wales Tourist Board, the Welsh Development Agency and EU Objective 1 funds.  The Partners are now working to raise the remaining £4.4m required.


	Library Strategy Unveiled

The Government has launched its long anticipated strategy for libraries.  Framework for the Future sets out the Government’s vision for libraries over the next ten years.  It describes how libraries can make a unique contribution to support reading and informal learning, access to digital services and skills, and community cohesion and civic values.  The policy document outlines a range of measures intended to help libraries extend good practice and illustrates how libraries might contribute to national programmes, for example on pre-school education or adult basic skills.   

Framework for the Future can be found at www.culture.gov.uk/heritage/pl_framework.html


	Museum & Heritage Awards
The inaugural Museums and Heritage Awards For Excellence were handed out at the Café Royal last month.  The awards are intended to recognise and celebrate best practice within museums, galleries and heritage attractions and the event is organised by the Museums and Heritage Show.  The winners were: 

· Marketing Campaign - the Action Marketing Team for the re-launch of Jorvik Viking Centre

· Use of Technology - Imperial War Museum North for the Big Picture and Time Stacks

· Project on a Limited Budget - The British Empire and Commonwealth Museum

· New Product or Service - Antenna Audio and Tate Modern for the new multimedia tour

· Education Initiative - Fife Council Museums for the 7 Pit Wynd creative arts project 

· Temporary/Touring Exhibition - Ancient Egypt: Digging for Dreams

· Permanent Exhibition - John Csáaky Associates for The Deep

· Alternative Revenue - Waddesdon Manor

· Merchandising - Blackpool Tower and Circus for the Blackpool Tower Heritage Collection

· The Classic Award - The National Railway Museum

· Overall Contribution by an Individual - Loyd Grossman


	International Museum Day
ICOM have announced that the theme of this year’s International Museum Day on 18 May will be “Museums and Friends”, focusing on the vital contribution volunteers, partners and benefactors make to museums and aiming to strengthen links between museums and their friends.  


	Britons spend over £3 bn on Culture 
Britain is a nation of ‘Culture Vultures’ according to Egg, the digital banking and financial services company. It is much quoted within the museum sector that more people go to museums than to football matches.  This new research reveals that the amount spent by UK adults on cultural outings such as going to the theatre, cinema, concert or an art gallery is over 15 times the amount spent on tickets to Premiership football matches in a season. 
Egg’s research was been released to coincide with the launch of Tate and Egg Live, a groundbreaking programme of live events.  




	National Galleries of Scotland Acquires $20m Titian 
The National Galleries of Scotland has acquired Titian’s ‘Venus Anadyomene’.  The acquisition was made possible by a combination of funding from many different sources in a deal which took more than two years to complete.  £2.4m of the picture’s value was offset by the Treasury, who, in agreement with Scottish Ministers, accepted the painting in lieu of Inheritance Tax.  The Scottish Executive provided £2.5m, the Heritage Lottery Fund has granted £7.6m, the Art Fund provided £500,000 and a further £1m was raised by the National Galleries of Scotland.  
The painting is one of 27 works from the Sutherland Collection on loan to the National Galleries, and has been on permanent display there since 1945.  The Titian was offered for sale in order to meet death duties on the estate of the 6th Duke of Sutherland and the Gallery was offered first refusal.  The acquisition of this work has helped secure the longer-term future of the Sutherland Loan as a whole.  The painting will form the centrepiece of a special exhibition in 2004.


	National Gallery Discover a Botticelli
A small panel painting of St Francis bought by the National Gallery in 1858, and previously attributed to a Follower of Botticelli, is now believed to be a work by Botticelli himself.  The painting was identified after cleaning and close examination in the Conservation Department revealed the picture’s surprising delicacy, quality and brilliant colour.  Also, the National Gallery’s ‘The Adoration of the Kings’ has now been attributed to Giovanni Bellini.  The painting previously attributed to Vitorre Carpaccio, has undergone extensive cleaning and restoration carried out over the past four years by the Gallery’s Conservation Department.


	Sprinklers Flood Dali Exhibition
The Dali Exhibition at County Hall, central London, suffered thousands of pounds worth of damage when the sprinkler system went off.  The BBC reported that Dali’s Vision of an Angel sculpture and other bronze works were drenched and some lithographs were damaged as water seeped through the ceiling into the exhibition.  Business Manager, Antonia Spanos, told the BBC that the sprinkler system had been accidentally set off during building work on the new Saatchi Gallery.


	Courtauld Seeks to Alter Bequest
The Courtauld Gallery is seeking permission from the Charities Commission to alter the terms of the bequest from Count Antoine Seilern.  Count Seilern left the Courtauld 350 drawings and 32 Old Master paintings when he died in 1978.  His will dictates that no panels dating before 1600 should be shown outside the Courtauld and those from 1600 onwards should only be loaned within London.  The new Director of the Courtauld, James Cuno, told The New York Times that “times have changed since the will was written.  Back then there were concerns about transit and care at other venues, which is now unreasonable.”


	NHM Collaboration with BBC
The Natural History Museum and BBC have entered into a long-term collaboration which will enable them to take a more strategic approach to their relationship.  The collaboration will enable them to undertake earlier joint planning and exchange of ideas and to share expertise and resources more effectively, with the underlining goal being to increase the UK public’s access and interaction to the world’s best sources of natural history information.
The collaboration may lead to projects such as online activity utilising the Museum’s scientific information and BBC’s image archives, facilitation of public involvement in local species data collection, and jointly produced natural history themed exhibitions extending the content of the BBC’s future landmark natural history series. 
The BBC is increasingly seeking new ways to work with museums, libraries and galleries and is keen to agree similar relationships with other museums in due course.


	EU Funding Seminars
Euclid will be running a series of seminars on opportunities for the cultural sector to access funding from the European Union.  Over €500m came in to the UK for cultural projects in 1995-99.  Museums have been less well represented among previous award recipients than other cultural sectors.  Euclid is the official UK Cultural Contact Point for Culture 2000.  These seminars will provide an introduction to the EU and the range of funding available for cultural projects, as well as guidance on the application process.  For more information visit: www.euclid.info/seminars/




	Arts Council England
The Arts Council of England has relaunched itself as Arts Council England.  The Arts Council of England and the 10 Regional Arts Boards merged to form a single organisation in April 2002.  Gerry Robinson, Chairman of Arts Council England has predicted that the changes will save almost £20m over the next three years.  Last month, Arts Council England published Ambitions for the Arts, setting out their objectives for 2003-06.  These include giving priority to individual artists and working with funded arts organisations “to help them thrive rather than just survive.”  The strategy can be found at: www.artscouncil.org.uk/aboutus/ambition.html


	BTA New Culture Manager 
The British Tourist Authority has appointed its first dedicated Product Manager for Culture.  Penny Boraston, who took up post last month, is keen to work with the national museums.  The BTA’s overseas marketing campaigns use a portfolio of products focusing on culture, history and heritage, countryside and sport.  They are keen to develop niche products within these areas, and there is scope to build these around key anniversaries, events and exhibitions.  In planning these promotions, Penny would welcome suggestions from national museums and news of major events and exhibitions you have planned up to three years in advance.  Penny can be contacted at 020 8563 3233 or pboraston@bta.org.uk 

In addition to this, the BTA is launching a new short breaks campaign in September 2003 focussing on a strong “vibrant city culture” message and targeting 11 European markets.  There are a range of opportunities to get involved in this campaign including presenting special offers to visitors through the BTA’s website www.visitbritain.com.  For further details on this campaign, please contact Deirdre Livingstone, Head of Partnership Campaigns on 020 8563 3229 or dlivingstone@bta.org.uk


	Looted Art to be Auctioned
A British family who last year recovered 233 spoliated paintings and antiques from the Dutch government are to auction items worth £2m in one of the biggest sales of war-looted art. The Telegraph reports that 90 works belonging to the Goodman family will be sold at Christie’s in May and June.


	Royal Parks Advisory Board
The Government has announced the appointment of a new Royal Parks Advisory Board.  The Board will provide independent advice to DCMS Ministers and to the Chief Executive on The Royal Parks’ strategic direction, plans and performance.  

The Royal Parks is an Executive Agency of DCMS.  In 2001 Tessa Jowell announced her intention to establish the Royal Parks Agency as a non-departmental public body.  Last month, Baroness Blackstone confirmed that this would not now happen.  In response to a Parliamentary Question, she explained that the review of the Royal Parks Agency, which recommended the change of status for the parks, did not take into account reclaiming VAT in its assessment.  HM Customs and Excise has since confirmed that the Royal Parks would lose their entitlement to reclaim VAT on building and maintenance work if they became a NDPB, costing approximately £3m a year income.  


	Resource to Run PRISM Fund
Resource is to take over the day-to-day administration of the PRISM Fund from April 2003.  The Fund, which receives a grant of £250,000 from Resource, has been run by the Science Museum since its inception in 1973.  In the past thirty years, the Fund has helped over 350 museums, archives and libraries in England and Wales acquire or conserve almost 2,500 objects or collections of industrial or scientific importance.  The Science Museum will continue to support the Fund and its applicants through the ongoing provision of expert advice.


	Tate Online Course
Tate Modern and the City Literary Institute have joined forces to produce an innovative new tutored online course. The course is intended for those for whom a gallery visit may be difficult, or as preparation for a future visit. Amongst other features the course includes virtual reality visits to the gallery, video, audio and sign language interpretation, online seminars and tutorial support. The focus is on the theme of landscape, looking first at the geographical location of Tate Modern and then at works in the Landscape/Matter/ Environment  suite of displays.

The course is suitable for those who may never have visited the gallery before or who have difficulty attending weekly classes in central London. For details see: www.tate.org.uk/
modern/eventseducation/tatecitylit.htm




	New Appointments
Jane Carmichael has been appointed as Director of Collections at the National Museums of Scotland.  Jane is currently Director of Collections at the Imperial War Museum and has participated in many NMDC working groups including most recently chairing the Freedom of Information Working Group. 

Amanda Nevill, Director of the National Museum of Photography, Film and Television in Bradford has been appointed as the Director of the British Film Institute.  She will take up her new post in June. The BFI, which is funded by the Film Council, was established in 1933 to promote greater understanding, appreciation and access to film and television culture.  Its responsibilities include operating the National Film and Television Archive, the most extensive film and television archive in the world and running the National Film Theatre (NFT).

Dr Richard Lane has been appointed as the new Director of Science at the Natural History Museum.  Dr Lane will replace Professor Paul Henderson CBE who is retiring from the Museum in July after 26 years service.  Dr Lane, currently Head of International Programmes at the Wellcome Trust, was previously Keeper of Entomology at the Natural History Museum from 1992-97.

Jan Debbaut has been appointed Director of Collections at Tate.  He is currently Director of the Van Abbemuseum in Eindhoven and takes up his new post in September 2003.  The Van Abbemuseum reopened in January 2003 with a €32m new wing providing four times more space for modern art.


	£6m Online Learning Initiative
A joint project between the JISC (Joint Information Systems Committee) in the UK and the US National Science Foundation (NSF) has been announced.  JISC and NSF have agreed to fund a programme intended to provide new content and a range of benefits to education sectors on both sides of the Atlantic.  In a statement, the two organisations said their five year programme, called Digital Libraries in the Classroom, will cost around £6m and will draw on best practice in the creation and delivery of content from both the UK and the US.  For more information see www.jisc.ac.uk


	International Issues


	EC Defends Cultural Services 
There has been a very important development in the current round of international trade negotiations.  In a draft paper for submission to the March 2003 Geneva meeting of the World Trade organisation (WTO), the European Commission has responded to the various requests for the liberalisation of the provision of services within the EU under the WTO's General Agreement on Trade in Services (GATS).  27 countries had requested service liberalisation negotiations with the EU. These proposals, had included requests for the opening up to foreign commercial competition of a number of major publicly-provided or regulated public services, including education, health services, cultural and media services and production.

The EU has made it clear in its response that it is not prepared to open negotiations on many of these requests, and instead insists "that services of collective interest in the EU, such as education and health, are preserved.”  It therefore seems clear that there will be no question of compulsory liberalisation (or privatisation) within the education and culture sectors within the current GATS round.


	Budget Cuts for US Museums 
Cultural institutions across America are facing severe budget cuts this year.  The Detroit Institute of Arts is cutting 55 jobs and closing its satellite mall shops to cut costs.  The Detroit Free Press reported that state funding for the Museum has dropped by 20% in the last three years and the Museum has an operating deficit of about $9m. 
The Metropolitan Museum of Art, which has a deficit of more than $5m and is projecting a similar shortfall this year, has temporarily closed some galleries, raised their suggested admission by 20% and cut 40 staff posts to cut costs.  The New York Times reports that to raise funds the Met has introduced a $50 admission to blockbuster shows for members on Mondays when the museum is usually closed. 


The newsletter is written by Emily Adams, Research & Information Assistant, NMDC.  If you have any comments or would like to contribute to a future edition, please contact eadams@iwm.org.uk



	Fire Destroys Film Archive
A massive fire has destroyed a storage vault at the Film and Television Institute of India (FTII).  The fire in the cold storage vault in the town of Pune, destroyed 1,700 nitrate-based film prints dating back to the silent era.  The Associated Press reports that the original prints of some 250 films were lost, including the original print of Raja Harischandra (1913), considered the first Indian film.  Most of the original film prints belonged to the National Film Archives of India.
The cause of the fire is not known but all the prints were on nitrate, a highly inflammable substance.  The Director of FTII described the fire as” an accident waiting to happened.” The vault storing the films was built in the 1950s, using the technology available at that time.  The films were due to be moved to a new vault designed to international standards for archiving nitrate film, in the next couple of months.  The move was reported to have been delayed for two years because of a dispute over the air-conditioning system. 

International Federation of Film Archives has just published a book, edited by Robert Smither, Keeper of the Film and Photograph Archive at the Imperial War Museum, on the combustible nature of nitrate film, called: “This Film is Dangerous: A Celebration of Nitrate Film.”


	US Charitable Giving Falls

The Chronicle of Philanthropy last month published its annual survey of “America’s most-generous donors” revealing a huge drop in giving.  Gifts and pledges by the 60 largest contributors in 2002 totalled $4.6bn, compared with $12.7bn in 2001.  The drop is attributed to the lack of very large gifts in 2002, although the figure does include the $1bn estimated value of the art left to the Metropolitan Museum of Art by Walter H. Annenberg.  The survey found that smaller donations (less than $1bn!) were in line with those of previous years although there was a growing tendency among donors to make long-term pledges rather than outright cash gifts.  Some donors are also delaying payments on previous pledges and there is an increasing reluctance among wealthy people to make new giving commitments of any sort


.

	Parliamentary Report


	Legal Deposit Bill
A new Bill will be introduced this month to ensure e-publications and other non-print materials are available for business and educational access now and in the future.  The Private Members Bill introduced by Chris Mole MP will change the current legislation relating to legal-deposit to ensure electronic or e-publications and other non-print materials are saved as part of the published archive.  The campaign to bring the law up-to-date with the current world of publishing has been led by the British Library, on behalf of all the legal deposit libraries and the publisher trade bodies.  

Since 1911 the six legal deposit libraries have been able to collect copies of all printed material published in the UK. However, an increasing volume of important material is now only published in electronic formats. These fall outside the scope of the 1911 Act and are therefore not comprehensively collected. The most recent study forecasts a massive increase in online publications, including a near quadrupling (from 52,000 to 193,000) in the number of electronic journal issues published in the UK between 2002 and 2005. 

NMDC members have written to MPs asking them to support the Bill, which is scheduled for a second reading in the House of Commons on 14 March.  The Bill is also being supported by DCMS.


	National Lottery (Endowments) Bill

A Bill has been introduced in the House of Commons to clarify the legislation enabling Lottery funding bodies to give endowments.  The Private Members Bill was introduced by Keith Simpson MP and supported by the Government.  Mr Simpson explained that the key objective-of the Bill is to make it clear that all lottery distributors can distribute lottery moneys by funding endowments, including permanent endowments, for the purpose of establishing endowments as well as for contributing to those already in existence.

The Bill passed its second reading on 28 February and will now be considered in Committee.





	National Galleries of Scotland Bill 
A Bill to enable the National Galleries of Scotland to remove a piece of land from the end of the Princes Street Gardens has passed the first stage in the Scottish Parliament. If successful, the Bill will enable NGS to construction a new entrance to the galleries complex from the Gardens as part of the Playfair Project.  The Committee considering the Bill has recommended to the Scottish Parliament that the Bill should proceed as a Private Bill.


	Also in Parliament this month…
MPs questioned Tessa Jowell on the impact of free admission.  The House of Lords held debates on the role played by the arts in the cultural life of this country including the contribution made through free access to museums and art galleries, and the on export of works of art.  For a full parliamentary report contact Emily Adams (eadams@iwm.org.uk, 020 7416 5208)


	Forthcoming Meetings

Human Resources Forum

1.00pm Thursday 13 March, Cabinet War Rooms

National Museum Directors' Conference

10.30 for 11.00am Friday 28 March, IWM

Restitution Meeting

2.30pm, Monday 17 March, Tate Britain

Spoliation Working Group

4.30pm, Tuesday 8 April, Tate Britain

Learning & Access Committee
10.30am, Wed 7 May, Imperial War Museum, 

Board Secretaries Group

11.30am, Tuesday 20 May 2003, Horniman Museum

National Museum Mangers’ Consortium
10.30am, Friday 13 June 2003, Imperial War Museum North


	NMDC Contact Details
Sean Bullick, Secretary

 tel: 020 7416 5202, email: sbullick@iwm.org.uk
Emily Adams, Research & Information Assistant, tel: 020 7416 5208, email: eadams@iwm.org 
www.nationalmuseums.org.uk
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